

BYU Studies Quarterly

Volume 57 | Issue 1 Article 6

2018

Photographs of the Dedication of Pioneer Square in Salt Lake City, July 25, 1898

Richard Neitzel Holzapfel Brigham Young University

Ronald L. Fox

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/byusq



Part of the Mormon Studies Commons, and the Religious Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Holzapfel, Richard Neitzel and Fox, Ronald L. (2018) "Photographs of the Dedication of Pioneer Square in Salt Lake City, July 25, 1898," BYU Studies Quarterly: Vol. 57: Iss. 1, Article 6. Available at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/byusq/vol57/iss1/6

This Artwork is brought to you for free and open access by the Journals at BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in BYU Studies Quarterly by an authorized editor of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen_amatangelo@byu.edu.



FIGURE 1. Wilford Woodruff speaking at the dedication ceremony of Pioneer Square in Salt Lake City, Utah, on Monday, July 25, 1898. Charles E. Johnson, photographer, PH 9612, Church History Library, The Church of Jesus Christ of Latterday Saints, Salt Lake City. Johnson wrote on the glass-plate negative, "362.K. Prest. Wilford Woodruff at the Dedication of Pioneer Square. July 24th 1898. Johnson." Johnson incorrectly dated the event on the plate; the dedication was held July 25, 1898.

Woodruff stands in front of the guests seated upon a temporary platform to address those who had gathered for the special occasion. *To his left:* Zina D. H. Young, Emmeline B. Wells, and Mayor John Clark. Those on the stand were shaded by towering trees, while those in the crowd used hats, umbrellas, parasols, and horse buggies with tops to protect themselves from the sunlight. As a backdrop for the ceremony, there were "massive stretches of the stars and stripes." At this time, the United States was in the midst of the Spanish-American War. "Dedication of Pioneer Square," *Salt Lake Herald*, July 26, 1898, 5.

Photographs of the Dedication of Pioneer Square in Salt Lake City, July 25, 1898

Richard Neitzel Holzapfel and Ronald L. Fox

In July 1898, the Spanish-American War was raging and the people of the United States were remembering the *Maine*, ¹ a US ship that sank after an explosion in the Havana Harbor on February 15, 1898. ² Nevertheless, the upcoming fifty-first anniversary of the 1847 arrival of the Mormon pioneers in Utah was on the minds of Salt Lake City officials. This anniversary was celebrated off and on beginning in 1849; in the 1897 jubilee year, just a year earlier, the community had "pulled out all the stops." As city officials considered what might be done in 1898, they focused their attention on a piece of ground not far from the City

^{1.} The First Presidency invited Church members through a letter published in local newspapers in the Mormon core area to hold memorial services "in honor of the brave men who lost their lives in the Maine disaster." See, for example, "Maine Martyr Memorial Day," *Lehi Banner*, July 19, 1898, 1. Additionally, in an unprecedented move, participants attending the memorial in the Salt Lake City Tabernacle were invited to donate to a fund to erect a national monument through a collection taken up during the Sunday, July 24, gathering—LDS tradition doesn't include passing a plate to collect funds in a Sunday meeting.

^{2.} The specific story of Utah's involvement in the Spanish-American War is found in A. Prentiss, ed., *The History of the Utah Volunteers in the Spanish-American War and in the Philippines Islands* ([Salt Lake City]: W. F. Ford, 1900); and the Church's involvement is found in James Mangum, "The Spanish-American and Philippine Wars," in *Nineteenth-Century Saints at War*, ed. Robert C. Freedman (Provo, Utah: BYU Religious Studies Center, 2006), 155–93.

^{3.} Steven L. Olsen, "Pioneer Day," in *Utah History Encyclopedia*, ed. Allan Kent Powell (Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, 1994), 424.

and County Building.⁴ The council minutes for Tuesday evening, July 12, 1898, report, "Councilman [John] Siddoway⁵ moved that a special committee of five be appointed by the Chair to take charge of dedicating the Pioneer Park Jul 25, next." ⁶ The *Salt Lake Tribune* provided a fuller and more detailed account of the meeting than is found in the council minutes. The report reads, "A matter that caused more talk than anything else" was the "motion that Pioneer square be dedicated with appropriate ceremonies on July 25th."

Pioneer Square is known today as Pioneer Park—a ten-acre site where the Latter-day Saints built their first fort in August 1847.8 Identified as the "Plymouth rock" for the Utah commonwealth, Pioneer Park is located between 300 and 400 South and 300 and 400 West in Salt Lake City. The old fort was ordered to be torn down by April 1, 1851. By April 11, 1851, "Nathaniel H. Felt and Joseph Cain were authorized to fence and improve the Old Fort Square." The Salt Lake Herald emphasized in July 1898 that "the historic ground which has heretofore been given over to profane uses and more than once proposed to be given for a railroad depot, was formally and appropriately set apart for the permanent use and benefit of the public." Later events blocked the park's development until 1903. The Deseret Evening News reported on July 24, 1903, "For the second time within the past five years historical Pioneer square was today set apart as a public park and thrown open to the public as a place of recreation for the citizens. . . . Unlike the dedication of

^{4.} The City-County Building is located on "Washington Square," between State Street and 200 East, and 400 South and 500 South in Salt Lake City.

^{5.} John Siddoway (1838–1902) was an LDS English convert, Mormon pioneer, politician, and father of Robert H. Siddoway, who sang at the Pioneer Park dedication ceremony. See "Died," *Deseret Evening News*, June 26, 1902, 3.

^{6.} Salt Lake City Council Minutes, July 12, 1898, Book U 1898, 248, Utah State Archives and Recorders Service, Salt Lake City.

^{7. &}quot;Council to Dedicate," Salt Lake Tribune, July 13, 1898, 6.

^{8.} Also identified as Dobie Square and Old Fort Square in the nineteenth century. See Will Bagley, ed., *The Pioneer Camp of the Saints: The 1846 and 1847 Mormon Trail Journals of Thomas Bullock* (Spokane, Wash.: Arthur H. Clark Company, 1997), 247 n. 28.

^{9. &}quot;Pioneer Day Gift," Deseret Evening News, July 25, 1898.

^{10.} The first Salt Lake City park, Liberty Park, was dedicated in 1882. Today the Salt Lake City park system contains 126 parks, containing nearly one thousand acres. "Parks—Salt Lake City Parks," http://www.slcgov.com/cityparks.

^{11. &}quot;A Record of the City Council of the Great Salt Lake City, Deseret," January 11, 1851, 12–13, Salt Lake City Offices, Salt Lake City.

^{12. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," Salt Lake Herald, July 26, 1898, 5.

the park on July 25, 1898, there were no special dedicatory ceremonies today." The paper reported that between 1898 and 1903, "several times has the square been granted to railroad corporations to be used a depot site. . . . [However,] about two months ago an ordinance was passed by the city council again dedicating the square as a public park and setting today as the date for it to be thrown open." With this final push, Pioneer Park became one of Salt Lake City's permanent public parks.

A. Russell Mortensen, former director of the Utah Historical Society, identified the importance of the site in an interview with the *Salt Lake Tribune*: "Here's where it all began. The first settlement, the first houses, the first government, the first division of the city into its ecclesiastical wards, the reorganization of the First Presidency of the LDS Church, and a host of other firsts took place right here, not on the Temple Block, not on the old Eighth Ward Square, not on the old Union Square, but right here on the old Pioneer Square." ¹⁴

The site's historical significance was further recognized in 1974 when the park was listed on the National Register of Historic Places, the US federal government's official list of districts, sites, buildings, structures, and objects deemed worthy of preservation for their historical significance.¹⁵

During the July 12, 1898, city council meeting, Mayor John Clark, ¹⁶ who had been nominated to serve as chair of the committee, "suggested the committee could get along very well without him . . . [as] he thought no formal dedication of that character would be necessary or appropriate." Nevertheless, the city council passed the amendment placing Clark in charge of the event with eleven members voting in favor, two voting against, and

^{13. &}quot;Celebration of Pioneer Day," Deseret Evening News, July 24, 1903, 1.

^{14.} As cited in Julie Osborne, "From Pioneer Fort to Pioneer Park," *Beehive History* 22 (1996): 19.

^{15.} The date is identified as 1972 in published and online sources. However, the National Parks Service's NP Gallery Digital Asset Management System indicates the application was made in December 1972 and received on February 21, 1973, and registration was confirmed on October 15, 1974. See https://npgallery.nps.gov/AssetDetail/NRIS/74001938.

^{16.} John Clark (1834–1908) served as the mayor of Salt Lake City from 1898 to 1899. Edward H. Anderson, "Events and Comments," *Improvement Era* 11, no. 8 (June 1908): 643.

^{17. &}quot;Council to Dedicate," *Salt Lake Tribune*, July 13, 1898, 6. The committee consisted of John Siddoway, F. S. Fernstrom, E. H. Callister, Robert Patrick, and A. A. Robertson. See also *R. L. Polk & Co. Salt Lake City Directory 1898* (Salt Lake City: R. L. Polk and Company Publishers, 1898), 43; and "The New City Officers," *Salt Lake Herald*, December 26, 1897, 32.

with two abstaining.¹⁸ The city council also approved a budget of "\$50 or so much thereof as may be necessary to cover the expenses of the celebration."¹⁹ Two days later, on Thursday, July 14, 1898, the citizens of Salt Lake City, like the rest of the nation, celebrated the news of the surrender of Santiago de Cuba, a major Spanish stronghold in the southeastern area of the island of Cuba, with "screeching whistles and clanging bells."²⁰

The *Salt Lake Tribune* reported the following day, "The Council committees met last night and tried to transact some business, but the celebrations down town proved too enticing, and the meeting broke up early." However, the Pioneer Square dedication special committee did release a brief notice about the upcoming celebration, which reads, "The special committee appointed to arrange a programme for the Pioneer square dedication held a short session. It was decided to meet again at the close of next Tuesday night's Council meeting, and perfect plans for the celebration." The dedication committee met again, as planned, on Thursday evening, July 21, 1898, to finalize the preparations for the ceremony to be held on Monday, July 25, 1898.

The committee invited "as many of the pioneers as could be reached . . . and many are expected to be on hand, as well as the general public." The announcement concluded, "The committee hopes to make the ceremonies very interesting and well worth a trip to the square." ²⁵

The *Salt Lake Herald* announced a few days later, in its Sunday, July 24, 1898, edition, "In this city the [Twenty-fourth] will be fittingly commemorated by dedicating Pioneer square, the piece of land where the pioneers camped 50 years ago, as a public park. The ceremonies attending this dedication will take place tomorrow (the 25th), instead of today, today being the Sabbath." As noted above, the dedication ceremony was held on Monday, July 25, 1898. Monday was, as Arthur Winter reported in his

^{18.} Salt Lake City Council Minutes, July 12, 1898, 248.

^{19. &}quot;Council to Dedicate," Salt Lake Tribune, July 13, 1898, 6.

^{20. &}quot;Salt Lake Enthusiasm," Salt Lake Tribune, July 15, 1898, 5.

^{21. &}quot;Salt Lake Enthusiasm," 5.

^{22. &}quot;Salt Lake Enthusiasm," 5.

^{23. &}quot;Pioneer Square Dedication," *Salt Lake Tribune*, July 22, 1898, 8. The report indicated Brigham Young Jr. would offer the prayer of dedication. However, George Q. Cannon offered the prayer.

^{24. &}quot;Pioneer Square Dedication," 8.

^{25. &}quot;Pioneer Square Dedication," 8.

^{26. &}quot;The Twenty-Fourth," Salt Lake Herald, July 24, 1898, 4.

^{27.} Sunday was still considered a day reserved for specific kinds of activities in much of the United States in the late 1890s. See Craig Harline, *Sunday*:

personal journal, "a legal holiday." ²⁸ He also noted that it had been a "very warm" day. ²⁹ Another Salt Lake City resident, Mary L. Morris, ³⁰ recorded it was "very hot." ³¹ The *Salt Lake Tribune* provided detailed information about the temperature: "July 25, 1898. Temperature 6 a.m., 74 deg.; . . . average for the day, 82 deg. Maximum 90 deg." ³²

The celebration began at ten o'clock in the morning with dignitaries and honored guests seated on "a large improvised, [American] flag-covered stand on the eastside part of the block" (fig. 1). The Salt Lake Tribune provided a more precise location for the temporary platform: "a short distance below the intersection of Third [later Fourth] South and Second [later Third] West streets." Patriotism was a theme in decorating, celebrating, and interpreting the event. The Salt Lake Herald, for example, noted in its story headlines, "Dedication of Pioneer Square. Appropriate Exercises Mark the Observance of the Twenty-fourth. . . . A Patriotic and Inspiring Scene There Yesterday." Reverend T. C. Iliff of the Methodist Episcopal Church included a reference to this in

A History of the First Day from Babylonia to the Super Bowl (New York: Doubleday, 2007), 286, 313.

^{28.} Arthur Winter, Journal, July 25, 1898, 219, Arthur Winter Collection, 1883–1940, MS 9641, Church History Library. Arthur Winter (1864–1940) was an LDS English convert, local Church leader, and reporter/stenographer in the First Presidency's office at the time of the dedication in 1898.

^{29.} Winter, Journal, July 25, 1898, 219.

^{30.} Mary L. Morris (1835–1919) was an LDS English convert, Mormon pioneer, prodigious writer, ward Primary president, stake Primary presidency member, mother of an Apostle (George Q. Morris), and grandmother of another Apostle (Marvin J. Ashton). See Melissa Lambert Milewski, ed., *Before the Manifesto: The Life Writings of Mary Lois Walker Morris* (Logan: Utah State University Press, 2007), 1–48.

^{31.} Mary L. Morris, Daybook, February 26, 1898–November 4, 1898, day 24, July 25, 1898, 110, MS A-20, Utah State Historical Society, Salt Lake City.

^{32. &}quot;Meteorological Record," Salt Lake Tribune, July 26, 1898, 8.

^{33.} Journal History of the Church, July 25, 1898, 1, CR 100 137, Church History Library.

^{34. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," Salt Lake Tribune, July 26, 1898, 5.

^{35.} An article published in a local newspaper connected the sacrifice of the early Mormon pioneers with the "sailors murdered" in the USS *Maine* sinking, who, "too, were pioneers." See "Pioneer Day," *Deseret News Weekly*, July 30, 1898, 200.

^{36. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

^{37.} Thomas Corwin Iliff (1846–1919), was the superintendent of the Methodist Church Mission in the Rocky Mountains and an influential critic of the Church. See James David Gillilan, *Thomas Corwin Iliff: Apostle of Home*

his prayer at the beginning of the ceremony: "the soulful music reminds us of home, our country and God." ³⁸

LDS leaders had been concerned as war clouds gathered on the horizon, and a few of them opposed Church members' direct participation in the upcoming conflict. However, as the US Congress declared war on Spain in support of the Cuban War of Independence, LDS president Wilford Woodruff³⁹ believed "Utah should stand by the government in the present crisis and that our young men should be ready to serve their country when called upon." In his personal diary, Woodruff noted, "I expressed my feelings in regard to Bro. B. Youngs⁴¹ remarks at the Tabernacle yesterday as being unwise, as we are now a State & must take part either in peace or war and requested John Q Cannon to write a piece for publication in the Deseret News expressing my feelings, which he did."

LDS historian Matthew Grow argues, "Embrace of American patriotism—evident in the enthusiastic participation in military service by Latter-day Saints, beginning in the Spanish-American War and

Missions in the Rocky Mountains (New York: Methodist Book Concern, ca. 1919), 21–26.

^{38. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

^{39.} Wilford Woodruff (1807–1898) was the President of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints at the time of the dedication in 1898. He was a member and captain of ten in Brigham Young's 1847 Pioneer Vanguard Company. See Thomas G. Alexander, *Things in Heaven and Earth: The Life and Times of Wilford Woodruff, a Mormon Prophet* (Salt Lake City: Signature Books, 1991).

^{40.} As cited in Alexander, Things in Heaven and Earth, 321.

^{41.} Brigham Young Jr. (1836–1903) was a senior Apostle in 1898 and outspoken critic of the forthcoming conflict with Spain until the First Presidency decided to support the US government's efforts to recruit LDS men to serve in the military. See, for example, Brigham Young Jr., in Sixty-Eighth Annual Conference of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints (Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1898), 27. Later, on April 24, 1898, Young spoke in the Tabernacle and invited those attending to show their patriotism in ways other than sacrificing their children and suggested they might want to raise money to help finance the war instead of sending their sons into battle. He also was concerned about tropical disease the soldiers would encounter in Cuba and predicted these diseases would have a more devastating impact upon the soldiers than the war itself. See Mangum, "Spanish-American and Philippine Wars," 163.

^{42.} Wilford Woodruff, Journal, April 25, 1898, as cited in Wilford Woodruff, *Wilford Woodruff's Journal*, 1833–1898, *Typescript*, ed. Scott G. Kenney, 9 vols. (Midvale, Utah: Signature Books, 1983–84), 9:546. The article "No Disloyalty Here" was published in the *Deseret Evening News*, April 25, 1898, 4.

continuing throughout the twentieth century—also became a key component of identity for Saints in the United States."43 Thomas G. Alexander, Woodruff's biographer, opined, "In order to prove Latter-day Saint patriotism, [Woodruff] proposed to offer the ultimate sacrifice—the blood of Mormon youth—to the nation."44 Another Mormon historian, D. Michael Quinn, argues this decision to support the war signaled the end of Latter-day Saint "selective pacifism." 45 Not surprisingly, given this larger context of the nation at war and the Saints' desire to demonstrate their loyalty to the United States, especially after gaining statehood in 1896, the dedication ceremony was imbued with American symbols such as several large American flags as a backdrop to the celebration.

The special guests seated on the stand included President Woodruff, President George Q. Cannon,⁴⁶ Congressman William H. King,⁴⁷ Judge C. C. Goodwin, 48 Judge George W. Bartch, 49 Zina D. H. Young, 50

^{43.} Matthew J. Grow, "The Modern Mormon Church," in The Oxford Handbook of Mormonism, ed. Terryl L. Givens and Philip L. Barlow (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015), 57.

^{44.} As cited in Alexander, Things in Heaven and Earth, 321.

^{45.} D. Michael Quinn, "The Mormon Church and the Spanish-American War: An End to Selective Pacifism," Pacific Historical Review 43, no. 3 (August 1974): 342-66.

^{46.} George Q. Cannon (1827-1901) was serving as the First Counselor in the Church's First Presidency at the time of the dedication in 1898. Davis Bitton, George Q. Cannon: A Biography (Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1999), 459-60.

^{47.} William Henry King (1863-1949) was serving in the US House of Representatives. See Andrew R. Dodge and Betty K. Koed, eds., Biographical Dictionary of the United States Congress, 1774-2005 (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 2005), 1387.

^{48.} Charles Carroll Goodwin (1832–1917) was elected as one of the first district judges in Nevada following statehood in 1864. He was the editor-inchief of the Salt Lake Tribune at the time of the dedication in 1898. See "Judge Goodwin Called by Death in Utah," Mariposa (California) Gazette, September 1, 1917, 2.

^{49.} George W. Bartch (1849–1927) was serving on the Utah Supreme Court at the time of the dedication in 1898 and was one of the principal founders of the Republican Party in Utah. See "In Memorium, Honorable George W. Bartch," Po254no16, Alta Club Photograph Collection, J. Willard Marriott Library, University of Utah, Salt Lake City.

^{50.} Zina Diantha Huntington Young (1821-1901) was serving as the third general president of the Relief Society of the Church at the time of the dedication in 1898. She arrived in Utah in September 1848 with more than one thousand other pioneers in the Brigham Young Company. Martha Sonntag Bradley and Mary Brown Firmage Woodward, Four Zinas: A Story of Mothers

Emmeline B. Wells,⁵¹ Reverend T. C. Iliff, William C. A. Smoot,⁵² and "other prominent citizens and representatives of pioneer times."⁵³

The city council placed a "large number of chairs" in front, facing the platform. Two local newspapers provided line-drawing illustrations of the participants, including Woodruff, Cannon, Goodwin, King, Iliff, and Clark. The Salt Lake Tribune observed, "The attendance was large, and upon the platform and out in the throng in front many gray-haired men and women could be seen who had lived in Utah for a half century. The Salt Lake Herald estimated the crowd to have numbered 5,000 people. The ceremony attracted attention from people all over Salt Lake City, but some of those attending lived in the neighborhood. Mary L. Morris recorded in her daybook, "Today, our neighborhood Block was dedicated by the first Presidency and City officials as Pioneer Park. Mayor John Clark opening address. Prest. Willford Woodruff Pioneer address. And George Q. Cannon dedicatory prayer."

and Daughters on the Mormon Frontier (Salt Lake City: Signature Books, 2000), xxv, 143–69, 318–32.

^{51.} Emmeline B. Wells (1828–1921) was a Church leader, women's rights advocate, and editor of the *Woman's Exponent*, a semimonthly periodical established in 1872 for Latter-day Saint women. She arrived in Utah in 1848. See Carol Cornwall Madsen, *Emmeline B. Wells: An Intimate History* (Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, 2017).

^{52.} William Cochrane Adkinson Smoot (1828–1920) was a member of Brigham Young's 1847 Pioneer Vanguard Company. He was nineteen years old when he entered the valley in July 1847. His reminiscence, published in 1907, indicates he was the last person in the original company to enter the valley on July 24, 1847. See "W. C. A. Smoot Last Man into Valley," Journal History of the Church, July 24, 1907, 26. He was the last survivor of the original 143 adult male pioneers and also outlived the three women and one of the two children. See Bagley, *Pioneer Camp*, 346.

^{53.} Journal History of the Church, July 25, 1898, 1; "Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{54. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{55. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5; "Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5. One of the illustrations shows Mayor Clark holding sheets of papers, suggesting he and perhaps other speakers had prepared speeches.

^{56. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{57. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5. The *Deseret News* reported two thousand participants. See "Pioneer Park Dedicated," *Deseret Evening News*, July 25, 1898, 1.

^{58.} Morris, Daybook, July 25, 1898, 111-12.

Woodruff, Cannon, Young, Smoot, and Wells represented the Latterday Saint community. Clark, King, Goodwin, and Bartch represented local and state government officers. Additionally, Smoot and Woodruff specifically represented the 143 men, three women, and two children of the original Pioneer Vanguard Company who entered the valley in July 1847.⁵⁹ The Salt Lake Tribune observed, "Out of the 148 who entered the valley on July 24, 1847, only two were present—Wilford Woodruff, the aged president of the Mormon church, and W. C. A. Smoot of Provo."60 An advance party entered the valley on July 22, followed by others from Brigham Young's Vanguard Company during the next two days. Young⁶¹ himself arrived on July 24. Smoot made his way into the valley before the end of the day and was the "the last man to come in." 62 Within a month of their arrival to the Salt Lake Valley, the pioneers had planted eighty-four acres of beans, buckwheat, corn, potatoes, and turnips; surveyed a town site and laid out streets running east and west, north and south; prepared an irrigation system; harvested 125 bushels of salt; reserved several ten-acre blocks for special uses, including one for a temple and one, Pioneer Park, for a fort large enough to accommodate about 106 families.⁶³

The participants in the ceremonies were split along a religious divide, with the two sides, Latter-day Saints and non-Latter-day Saints, often at conflict with each other within the state. Reverend Iliff and Judge Goodwin were influential antagonists in the political, economic, and religious battles being played out in Utah. They took the conflict to the nation during this period as vocal critics of the Church and its leaders. For example, less than two months after the dedication ceremonies in July 1898, LDS leader B. H. Roberts⁶⁴ won the Democratic Party's nomination for a US congressional seat. Opposition to Roberts's nomination increased

^{59.} Although Smoot had originally been assigned to the seventh company of ten, with James Case as captain, he had become a member of the first company of ten, with Woodruff as captain. See Harold Schindler, "Young Chooses Leaders and Divides Camp into Teams for Trip Out West," Salt Lake Tribune, April 16, 1997, A-2.

^{60. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{61.} Brigham Young (1801-1877) was the senior LDS Apostle and de facto leader of the Church.

^{62. &}quot;W. C. A. Smoot Last Man into Valley," 26.

^{63.} See Bagley, Pioneer Camp, 236.

^{64.} Brigham Henry Roberts (1857-1933) was an English convert, Church leader, historian, author, and politician. See Truman G. Madsen, Defender of the Faith: The B. H. Roberts Story (Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1980).

when he was elected to the 56th Congress in November.⁶⁵ Iliff and other Salt Lake City ministers immediately "formally requested that Roberts be refused his seat in Congress."⁶⁶ Iliff and Goodwin produced some of the most vitriolic attacks on the Church and its leaders during this period. Iliff was famous for his later talk "Mormonism, a Menace to the Nation," which he delivered coast to coast.⁶⁷ On the Church's side, in addition to Church leaders, Latter-day Saints in the ceremonies included Mayor Clark and Congressman King. Despite the past and current battles in Utah, the ceremony was amiable—focusing on the sacrifice and dedication of the original pioneers and those that followed them in building communities in Utah.

Reverend Iliff set the tone, as the *Salt Lake Tribune* reported, in his opening prayer by asking "God to bless the pioneers and especially President Woodruff, his aged servant, who had passed the four score years and ten." Both newspapers, the *Deseret Evening News* and the *Salt Lake Tribune*, who each represented one of the two groups, published glowing reports of the dedication services as noted in the quotes found in this article. The *Salt Lake Herald* highlighted Congressman King's statement: "Today, regardless of faith, we meet to testify to the virtues, to the integrity, to the sublime heroic faith of the fathers of this commonwealth. Mormon and non-believer, Gentile and Jew, Methodist and Presbyterian, all meet unitedly upon this platform."

The Church Historian's Office journal provides a brief outline of the program with some additional insight to the weather: "July 25, 1898. General holiday. Hot day. Thunder and showers about daybreak. At 10 a.m. Dedicatory Services at Pioneer Square, 6th ward. Mayor Clark presiding. Dr. Iliff prayed. Mayor Clark read history of Square. Prest. W. Woodruff, Judge [], King, and Judge C. C. Goodwin spoke. G. Q. Cannon made dedicatory prayer." Professor Anton Pedersen directed the Knights of

^{65.} Madsen, *Defender of the Faith*, 243–66. Eventually, Roberts lost his prolonged battle to keep his seat.

^{66.} Madsen, Defender of the Faith, 244.

^{67.} The talk is recorded in Gillilan, *Thomas Corwin Iliff*, 73–96. For anti-Mormonism in another context, see Patrick Mason, *The Mormon Menace: Violence and Anti-Mormonism in the Postbellum South* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2011).

^{68. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{69. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 8.

^{70.} Church Historian Journal, in Historical Department Office Journal, July 26, 1898, CR 100 A, Church History Library. The brackets are in the original. William H. King was a congressman, not a judge.

Pythias Band in a number of tunes.⁷¹ As noted above, the opening prayer was then offered by Reverend Iliff. He prayed that it would "become a resting spot for the weary, even as it had been used by the pioneers"72 an interesting note, given the current usage of the park as a gathering place for the homeless. This was followed by a male quartet: Joseph Poll, 73 Robert H. Siddoway,⁷⁴ Victor Christopherson,⁷⁵ and Thomas G. Gill,⁷⁶ all Latter-day Saints.⁷⁷ The quartet sang "My Country, 'Tis of Thee," a song that served as one of the de facto national anthems of the United States before the "The Star-Spangled Banner" was adopted as the official US anthem in 1931.⁷⁸ Again, the theme of patriotism was evoked as the quartet sang "in a manner that rekindled the patriotic impulses of the large audience."79

Mayor Clark addressed the company by giving a detailed history of the events of 1847 and 1848. In conclusion he said, "I therefore congratulate you, my friends and fellow citizens, on this joyful event, and hope that this piece of public property will be made a beautiful and pleasant retreat where you and your children may enjoy the fresh air, the beautiful foliage and the lovely flowers which bloom and shed their fragrance

^{71. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5. Anton Pedersen (1856–1913) was a Norwegian LDS convert who played a significant role in developing Utah's music culture. "Anton Pedersen's Useful Life Ended," Salt Lake Herald, May 19, 1913, 1. The Knights of Pythias is a fraternal organization founded in Washington, DC, on February 19, 1864. See James R. Carnahan, Pythian Knighthood: Its History and Literature (Cincinnati: Pettibone Manufacturing, Fraternity Publishers, 1888), 119.

^{72. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

^{73.} Joseph Poll (1868–1942). See "Funerals: Poll," Salt Lake Tribune, March 16, 1942, 14.

^{74.} Robert Hadderick Siddoway (1869–1950) was the son of Salt Lake City councilman John Siddoway. See "Certificate of Death Utah," State File no. 50-181016, May 31, 1950, Utah Death and Burials, 1888-1946, Family History Library, The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Salt Lake City.

^{75.} Victor Christopherson (1879–1958). See "Intermountain Obituaries: Victor Christopherson," Salt Lake Tribune, November 2, 1958, C-12.

^{76.} Thomas G. Gill (1868–1943). See "Death Claims Founder of Sign Agency," Salt Lake Tribune, May 28, 1943, 28.

^{77.} These four men remained friends throughout their lives and in one case served as honorary pallbearers for a fellow musician in 1940. See "Last Tributes Paid to Civic Leader," Salt Lake Tribune, September 30, 1940, 18.

^{78. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5; Louis L. Snyder, Encyclopedia of Nationalism (New York: Paragon House, 1990), 13.

^{79. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

on this hallowed spot. . . . Hail to the Pioneers of '47, joy and peace to their posterity and to all the dwellers in the pleasant vales of Utah!"80

President Woodruff was then introduced as the next speaker and as he "approached the front of the platform, he was greeted with cheers from the throng of people before him." Woodruff, like the speakers before him, told the story of the first pioneers from his perspective. The Journal History noted, "The venerable Pioneer President created considerable merriment in his narration of early incidents connected with the settlement of Salt Lake Valley." This moment, as Woodruff addressed those who had gathered to witnesses the dedication, was captured in a remarkable and historic outdoor photograph taken by Charles Ellis Johnson, a well-known Salt Lake photographer. **

The photographs featured in figures 1 and 3 are generated from Johnson's stereo glass-plate negatives (figs. 2, 4). Many well-known nineteenth-century Mormon photographs published in articles and books are actually only one of two images taken from a stereo-view negative.

Stereographs . . . are a format and not a technical process. . . . Regardless of the process used, stereographs were formed of two images placed side by side. These were most commonly produced with cameras that had two lenses side by side, 2½" apart, so that the two exposures were made simultaneously. The lenses were spaced to approximate the view a person would have, with each eye receiving a slightly different image. When properly viewed, stereographs give a remarkable sense of three dimensions. Card stereographs were viewed on a stereoscope, the most popular being a hand-held model developed by Oliver Wendell Holmes in 1861.

As noted, Johnson had become well known for his portrait photographs taken in the controlled environment of his modern studio, so this outdoor scene is particularly remarkable.⁸⁵

^{80. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

^{81. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

^{82.} Journal History of the Church, July 25, 1898, 2.

^{83.} See Nelson B. Wadsworth, *Set in Stone, Fixed in Glass: The Great Mormon Temple and Its Photographers* (Salt Lake City: Signature Books, 1992), 274.

^{84.} Mary Lynn Ritzenthaler, Gerald J. Munoff, and Margery S. Long, *Archives and Manuscripts: Administration of Photographic Collections* (Chicago: Society of American Archivists, 1984), 42.

^{85.} Johnson's studio was located at 56 S. West Temple Street. See *Polk & Co. Salt Lake City Directory* 1898, 890.



FIGURE 2. Stereo glass plate of Wilford Woodruff addressing a crowd during the dedication of Pioneer Square in Salt Lake City, Utah, on July 25, 1898. Charles E. Johnson, photographer (PH 9612, 12.5 cm × 16.1 cm), Charles E. Johnson glass-plate negative collection, circa 1890 to 1898, Church History Library. A notation on the glass-plate negative states on the lower right, "362.K. Prest. Wilford Woodruff at the Dedication of Pioneer Square. July 24th 1898. Johnson." Johnson incorrectly dated the event on the glass plate negative as July 24, 1898; the dedication was held July 25, 1898.

The stereo glass-plate negatives (figs. 2, 4, and 5) were discovered in 2013 among a large collection of 624 glass-plate negatives taken by Iohnson between 1892 and 1912.86 The date of the event is routinely incorrectly identified as July 24, 1898, in published and online sources, including the application to place the park on the National Register of Historic Places. Interestingly, Johnson himself incorrectly identified the date on the glass-plate negatives as July 24, 1898 (see figs. 1, 2, 4, and 5).

Emmeline B. Wells recorded in her diary on Monday, July 25, 1898, "The pioneer square where the [forts] formerly stood was today publically

^{86.} The collection is now preserved in the Church History Library in Salt Lake City. The story on the discovery of the glass-plate negative collection was published in Emilee Bench, "New View of the Pioneers," Deseret News, July 23, 2013, 4, which gives an incorrect date for the event and incorrectly identifies Woodruff as the one who dedicated the park.

dedicated for a public park."⁸⁷ She continued, "Prest. Woodruff who is ninety one years old was present and spoke so everyone around him and all the people could hear him."⁸⁸ A local reporter provided a synopsis of Woodruff's address, "It was fifty-one years ago yesterday, a little before 11 o'clock a. m., that he drove President Young in his carriage on to the spot where the Knutsford hotel⁸⁹ now stands. On his arrival in the valley, the speaker had, he said, one bushel and half of potatoes in his possession. He had covenanted with the Lord that he would neither eat nor drink until they were planted, and he kept his promise."⁹⁰ Woodruff added, "Others of the pioneers also had potatoes with them. They, too, promptly attended to the work of planting." The crowd responded with laughter when Woodruff noted, "And they were planted in the earth, not in the moon (dark or light) as brother Orson Pratt objected to that."⁹¹ The *Deseret Evening News* reported that following Woodruff's talk a quartet sang, "When the Swallows Homeward Fly."⁹²

Utah Congressman King, who was identified as the "main speaker" at the dedication, followed President Woodruff with a speech.⁹³ He noted, "Nothing which we can say upon this occasion will more fully dedicate this spot. The act of consecration occurred 51 years ago, when the pioneers ended their memorable and perilous journey, and determined that here a city should be builded."

The closing address was made by Judge Goodwin. In his final comments, he invited the crowd to consider what they could do to honor the pioneers: "Today as we read the shining list of their names . . . as we meet to rededicate this spot made sacred by their first consecration of it; we can render to their memories no higher honor, we can do nothing higher for ourselves, than to resolve to adopt the course which they

^{87.} Emmeline B. Wells, Journal, July 25, 1898, [238], Emmeline B. Wells Collection, MS 510, L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah.

^{88.} Wells, Journal, July 25, 1898.

^{89.} The Knutsford Hotel, built in 1891, was located on the northeast corner of State Street and 300 South (Broadway) in Salt Lake City at the site where the pioneers planted their first crops. See "Who Plowed the First Furrow?" *Latter-Day Saints' Millennial Star* 56, no. 9 (February 26, 1894): 134.

^{90. &}quot;Pioneer Park Dedicated," 1.

^{91. &}quot;Pioneer Park Dedicated," 1.

^{92. &}quot;Pioneer Park Dedicated," 1.

^{93. &}quot;Pioneer Park Today," Salt Lake Tribune, July 25, 1898, 8.

^{94. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 5.

adopted—to perform each our daily duties, under such lights as may be given us, and to leave the rest to God."95 His remarks were followed by the dedicatory prayer, offered by George Q. Cannon. The Salt Lake Tribune reported that Cannon "thanked God for all the blessings that had come to Utah through the labors of the pioneers, and hoped that the historic spot of ground which had been dedicated to the public as a park would be improved and beautified to the end that all who entered it might reflect upon the past."96 "At high noon," the Salt Lake Herald reported, "the Pythian band played a patriotic piece" and on the suggestion of one of the city councilmen, "three cheers were given in honor of the pioneers, and in appreciation cheers from the pioneers present went up for the city council, which had by ordinance set apart the square for the intended park."97 At this point, "the ceremonies were then declared at an end."98

Interestingly, Cannon failed to mention the event in his journal.99 Woodruff's journal noted, "Mon July 25th This is observed as a General holaday. I staid at home." This entry is in the handwriting of L. John Nuttall, Woodruff's secretary. 101 Nuttall helped Woodruff update his journals, sometimes lapsing as long as four weeks, during this period and, apparently, in the process, the event was forgotten.

Among the recently discovered glass-plate negatives is another view taken on July 25, 1898, at the dedication of Pioneer Square, a stereo view of a group of young girls with the crowd and stand behind them (fig. 3). Although it is impossible to know exactly when on that day the photograph of the young girls was taken without additional primary

^{95. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{96. &}quot;Pioneer Park Ceremonies," 5.

^{97. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 8.

^{98. &}quot;Dedication of Pioneer Square," 8.

^{99.} George Q. Cannon, Journal, July 25, 1898, Church History Library; we acknowledge the assistance of Keith Erekson in verifying this information.

^{100.} Woodruff, Journal, July 25, 1898, as cited in Woodruff, Journal, 9:556.

^{101.} On L. John Nuttall (1834-1902), see Jedediah S. Rogers, ed., In the President's Office: The Diaries of L. John Nuttall, 1879-1892 (Salt Lake City: Signature Books, 2007). We appreciate the assistance of Brandon Metcalf, a Church History Library staff member, an expert on calligraphy of nineteenth-century Church leaders and their clerks, who reviewed Woodruff's journal entry for July 25, 1898, and confirmed that Nuttall had written it. He wrote, "That entry was written by clerk L. John Nuttall, as were all entries in that journal volume, except for those on pages 62-63, which are in Woodruff's handwriting." Quoted in Ed Riding, personal communication to Richard Neitzel Holzapfel, February 9, 2018.



FIGURE 3. Group of girls at the dedication of Pioneer Square in Salt Lake City, Utah, on Monday, July 25, 1898. Charles E. Johnson, photographer, PH 9612, Church History Library.

source information, it seems reasonable to assume, since the carriages and crowd of people are stationary in the background, it was taken before the program began. If it had been taken after the program ended, there likely would have been more movement as people left the ceremony.

On the following day, July 26, 1898, the *Salt Lake Tribune* suggested that "when the weather cools at the beginning of September, a benefit performance be advertised for the purpose of giving an entertainment, the proceeds of which to be devoted to fencing Pioneer park, trimming the trees, leveling and seeding the ground, laying out walks, etc." ¹⁰²

^{102. &}quot;Improve Pioneer Square," Salt Lake Tribune, July 26, 1898, 4.



Figure 4. Stereo-view glass plates of girls at the dedication of Pioneer Square, July 25, 1898. Charles E. Johnson, photographer, PH 9612, Church History Library. These plates are mounted separately; the plate on the left is 12×8 cm, and the plate on the right is 12×8 .1 cm. Written on the glass plate on the lower right side is "363K Group of Girls at the dedication of Pioneer Square. Johnson." Johnson misdated the image on the glass-plate negative as July 24, 1898.



FIGURE 5. Reverse side of stereo-view glass plates of girls at the dedication of Pioneer Square, July 25, 1898. Charles E. Johnson, photographer, PH 9612, Church History Library. The plate on the left is 12×8.1 cm, the plate on the right 12×8 cm. Johnson wrote on a piece of tape placed on the bottom of the glass plate, "363K Group of Girls at the dedication of Pioneer Square."

Eventually, city officials again turned their attention to the site, and in 1912 a large playground and swimming pool opened to the public. 103

The two stereo views of the Pioneer Square dedication are important sources, augmenting the written primary sources of this historic event. Additionally, Johnson's photograph of Wilford Woodruff preserves the last known photograph of the Church president in a public setting. ¹⁰⁴ Woodruff departed Salt Lake City in a small company of friends and associates nineteen days later on August 13, 1898, to visit San Francisco, California. Unfortunately, he died there on September 2, 1898. ¹⁰⁵

Richard Neitzel Holzapfel is a professor of Church History and Doctrine at Brigham Young University, on a university leave of absence during 2018. He earned a BA from BYU in political science and an MA and PhD in history from University of California, Irvine. He is the author of numerous books and articles on Latter-day Saint history and Mormon historic photographs.

Ronald L. Fox is an independent researcher and expert on Latter-day Saint photography. He was employed by the California Assembly and Senate and served for over twenty years as a corporate governmental affairs representative. Additionally, he served six US presidents as a professional volunteer advance man, traveling the world planning and preparing for presidential visits and events. He is the author of several books and articles on Latter-day Saint history and Mormon historic photographs.

^{103.} W. Randall Dixon, personal communication to Richard Neitzel Holzapfel, February 12, 2018.

^{104.} Woodruff participated in several other public gatherings following the Pioneer Park dedication. However, no photographs of these events are known to exist. See Woodruff, Journal, July 27, 1898 (Stake Presidents and Bishopric Day at Saltair); August 1, 1898 (Salt Lake Stake Relief Society Day at Saltair); August 27, 1898 (at the Bohemian Club, San Francisco, California); and August 28, 1898 (at the San Francisco Branch's Sunday meetings), in Woodruff, *Journal*, 9:556–60.

^{105.} Alexander, Things in Heaven and Earth, 330.